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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood: 14th July 2015 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

J Percival (Vice Chairman)



G Lewis
R Evans 

K Bromage
J Fox
B Bateman
G Jones (Arrived 7:45pm)
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




R Dunscombe – Hanwood Village Hall Committee Chair
APOLOGIES:
M Roughan (Chairman) – holiday

Cllr R Butler – work commitment 
Mr T Johnson - resident
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	15/16/26
	ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES:
In the absence of the Chairman, the Vice Chairman took the chair and opened the meeting.
The Council received and accepted apologies from Councillors Roughan and Butler and from Mr T Johnson, who was due to report on his recent footpath survey.


	

	15/16/27
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATION:

None 
	

	15/16/28
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:
The minutes of the Annual Council meeting held on 19th May 2015 were read. 

Cllr Evans proposed that Minute 15/16/4 be corrected to show he had declared a non-pecuniary interest (not a pecuniary interest) as Treasurer to Hanwood Youth Club, in a private capacity. Resolved unanimously.
Cllr Evans further proposed that Minute 15/16/10 be corrected to show that he had passed a request to Pontesbury Parish Council (not Shropshire Council) for a reduced speed limit between Cruckton and Lea Cross. Resolved unanimously.
The minutes were corrected, as agreed and the minutes were subsequently accepted unanimously as an accurate record.  The Vice-Chairman was authorised to sign them on behalf of the Council. 
	

	15/16/29
	PUBLIC SESSION:
i) Police Report - The Council noted the monthly written police report, which recorded 4 anti-social behaviour incidents; 2 burglaries (non-dwelling); 1 public disorder offence; 1 vehicle crime and 1 violent crime

ii) Shropshire Councillor’s Report Roger Evans reported on the activities of Shropshire Council:
· SAM.DEV – Minor modifications proposed.  Final report expected September
· Planning Consultationg – 3 planning committees to be retained for the time being
· Youth Commissioning – Tendering process on hold
· Library Consultation – 3 options (to be published in Pontesbury newsletter); includes an option for Shropshire Council to continue to run the library with financial support from Pontesbury, Minsterley and Worthen with Shelve Parish Councils (£8,000 contribution required)
· LJC Planning Meeting - Cancelled
iii) Parish Paths Report – Deferred to next meeting, due to absence of speaker.  It was noted that Mr Knowles had offered assistance with the footpath survey and had been put in touch with Mr Johnson  
iv) Village Hall Committee Report & Accounts – Mr R Dunscombe described the latest plans for improvements to the village hall, estimated cost £40,000.  
He reported that the Committee had been awarded £2,000 towards heating improvements (total cost £10,000) by the Bernard Sunley Trust.  The Committee is seeking additional funding from other sources.

The Committee has also raised funds through a successful quiz night (£1,200 raised), however a deficit of £1,761 was forecast to the end of 2015/16 due to unexpected play equipment repair costs (£850) and regular inspections.  He requested the continued support of £2,000 annual maintenance grant for the village hall grounds.  He noted the Parish Council budget of £1,000 and requested this sum be awarded for the period September 2015 – March 2016, to bring the grant in line with the financial year end for both organisations.   The Council requested he submit a formal grant application for consideration at the next meeting.
	Noted

Noted

Deferred

Grant to be considered at September meeting

	15/16/30
	PARISH MATTERS:
i) Hanwood Cherry Trees – The Council noted that the cherry trees had been harvested for cherry seeds.  A voluntary royalty of £21.60 will be received for 2015 cherries.  The value of 2015 cherries is dependent on the weight of the harvest.
ii) Hanwood Bowling Green –The Council noted that Shropshire Council has registered the Bowling Green as a Community Asset in its own right.  The registration will be reviewed in 5 years.
iii) Severnside NiSA – Severnside is preparing the booklet for printing.
iv) The Cock Inn – The Council noted that a new licensee has taken over at the Cock Inn PH
v) Fouling of footpath by horses – FP418/14/1 has been used by horses on at least one occasion.   It was agreed to monitor the situation.
	

	15/16/31
	MATTERS ARISING: 
i) Defibrillator – The Clerk reported on negotiations and that Severnside is preparing a draft legal agreement for the approval of the Council.  Despite several requests this was not yet available.
The Council resolved unanimously that the Clerk be authorised to review and sign the legal agreement, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice Chairman, if available before the next Council meeting.

ii) Dog Fouling – The Council noted the letter from a resident requesting additional signage to inform dog walkers of dog exclusion areas.  R Evans agreed to ask at Shropshire Council if spare signs are available for use by the Village Hall Committee. 
iii) Blocked Bridleways - It was noted that Church Lane bridleway had been partially cleared at the lower end.  The top end is blocked by overgrown hedges on both sides.
iv) Line Markings – No progress.  Council resolved to write to Shropshire Council.
v) A488 Litter Picking – No progress.  Council resolved to write to Shropshire Council.
vi) Edgebold Roundabout – The Council noted the Highways Agency plans to resurface the Edgebold Roundabout and resolved to remind the Area Commissioner of the incorrect road markings to be removed.
vii) Memorial Garden – The Council noted there had been no further correspondence or action.
	Legal agreement -

Clerk / Chair & Vice Chair

R Evans – Dog signs

Follow up remaining issues with Countryside Access Team

Letter to Area Commissioner

Letter to Area Commissioner

	15/16/32
	SITES OF COMMUNITY CONCERN -  The Council reviewed its priorities and agreed to submit the following list of sites to Shropshire Council, for consideration in the 2016/17 capital programme:

1. Hanwood Bank (Pedestrian Crossing)

2. A488 Shop – School – (Speed controls & 20mph School Zone) 

3. A488 Hanwood Bank – Mill Lane – Post Office Lane (speed reduction & footpath widening)

4. Caradoc View (20mph zone)

5. A488 Edgebold Roundabout to Hanwood Bank – (Review of speed  limit)
	

	15/16/33
	HANWOOD YOUTH CLUB:

a) LJC Grant Funding – The Council unanimously authorised the Clerk to assist with the application for grant funding on behalf of Hanwood Youth Club, in consultation, with the Chairman and Vice Chairman when applications are invited by Shropshire Council.
b) Membership and activities – The Council noted that the club now has approximately 30 members and is growing steadily.  A trip to the West Midlands Safari Park is being planned in August.  This will be subsidised by £300, using an earlier grant awarded to Hanwood Youth Club specifically for activities.

	Submit application for LJC Grant funding, when available


	15/16/34
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

1. Annual Play Area Inspection – The Clerk tabled the inspection report and alerted the Council to a finding of rot in the timbers of the swing set.  She confirmed the timbers are covered by a manufacturers guarantee, but expected a charge for installation.  The Council authorised the Clerk to expend up to £200 for installation of replacement timbers, if required.
2. Replacement of aging play equipment – The Council noted the short life expectancy of the older play equipment on the site (adventure trail).  The Clerk suggested that the Council consider setting a budget to replace the equipment in the next financial year.  R Evans agreed to investigate whether the new developments at Hanwood Bank will generate a S106 play provision.
3. Repairs and Maintenance – The Council authorised the Clerk to arrange minor repairs as required, up to the agreed budget.
	Clerk to arrange replacement of rotten timbers

R Evans to investigate S106 play provision

Clerk to arrange minor repairs

	15/16/35
	PLANNING MATTERS:
1. Planning Applications –

a. 15/02340/VAR – The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Variation of condition 2, to add a garden room to Plot 1 and a utility to Plot 2– The Council expressed no objections in principle but agreed to investigate any implications affecting CIL liability arising from the proposed alterations.
2. Planning Decisions –

a. 15/01457/FUL – New Station Cottage, Hanwood – Oak framed summer house – Permission granted
b. 15/01566/VAR – Barn at The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – Variation of condition 2 to allow the erection of a garden room – Permission refused
3. Planning Appeals – 

a. 14/01983/OUT – Development east of Nobold Lane – up to 125 dwellings, (all matters reserved) – The Council noted that appeal number 15/02269/REF has been lodged against refusal by Shropshire Council and will be dealt with by an inquiry.  The Council noted that residents of Nobold are still opposed to this development and resolved to write to the planning inspector reiterating its original objections relating to traffic concerns and extension of the town into open countryside.  It was resolved to request that in the event the appeal is upheld, that the residents of Nobold receive the benefits of any CIL monies arising.
At 9:25pm the Council resolved to suspend standing orders, to enable the remaining business on the agenda to be dealt with.
	No objections but review CIL liability

Noted

Noted

Reiterate objections.

Request CIL monies benefit Nobold

	15/16/36
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. Street Lighting Upgrades – The Council discussed the option for new LED parish lights be set to dim during the hours of midnight – 5:00am.  They decided on balance that this was not in the interests of the residents and decided the lights should be set to a steady light all night.
2. Street Light Maintenance Contract – The Council agreed unanimously not to renew the contract in the current year as the new lights will be covered by a 12 month manufacturer’s warranty. 
3. Street Lighting Faults – A street light on Caradoc View was reported as being on all the time.  It was agreed that this would be resolved by the imminent replacement of the lantern.
4. Vine Close Street Lights – The Council noted that Severnside are declining to accept responsibility for the lights on Vine Close, despite acknowledging that some are on Severnside land.  
The Clerk is investigating the terms of the transfer from Shrewsbury & Atcham BC to Severnside and any agreement with Shropshire Council.  R Evans agreed to follow up with Shropshire Council highways.  He confirmed that the Parish Council could not be responsible for any lights installed before it became a Street Lighting authority (approximately 1986).  

It was resolved not to include the disputed lanterns in the programme to upgrade to LEDs until the matter is resolved.
	Clerk to arrange installation as soon as practicable
No action
No action
Clerk and R Evans to investigate responsibility with Shropshire Council and Severnside

	15/16/37
	COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER:

The Council noted the response from the editor of the PCC and that no alternative had been offered.
It was resolved to include a report on the upgrading of street lighting in the next edition and to give a resume of the other business of the Council considered at this meeting.
	

	15/16/38
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

i) External Audit – The Clerk reported on the verbal comments of the External Auditor, in particular that the reserves are still very high and recommended that some of the funds be spend on projects for the benefit of the Parish.  The auditor had also pointed out that it is good practice for the internal audit to be completed prior to the authorisation of the Annual Governance Report or for internal audits to be undertaken more frequently than once annually.
ii) Cancellation of Standing Orders – The Council agreed to cancel all standing orders and to make subsequent salary payments and pensions contributions by cheque.
iii) Confirmation of Payments – The Council unanimously approved the following payments,’en bloc’:
C Higgins
Clerk’s Expenses to end June

£32.36

C Higgins
Clerk’s salary (July 2015)                        £466.22
SCPS

Pensions Contributions (July/Aug 2015  £101.84
Boundary Services  Fence repair, CVPA                               £220.37
R Groome               Internal Audit /fee                                        £30.00
DMW Services       Play area benches and concrete litter bin   £235.00

R Savage                Grass cutting, CVPA                                  £192.00

Npower Ltd            Street lighting electricity                              £315.83

XMA Ltd                 Paper and Printer inks                                  £57.58


	Comments noted
Cheque signatories to sign letter of cancellation



	15/16/39
	COUNCIL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES:

1. Review of Risk Assessments - The Council agreed to delegate the annual review of risk assessments to the Finance and General Purposes Committee and to arrange a suitable meeting in the autumn. 
2. Complaints Procedure – The Council considered a draft Complaints Procedure and associated Vexations Complaints Procedure tabled by the Clerk.  They resolved unanimously to adopt the procedures with immediate effect.
	Clerk to arrange meeting in mid-September 
Procedures adopted

	15/16/40
	TRAINING: 

The Council authorised interested members to attend the SALC training workshop on the Sustainable Communities Act on 16th September 2015.  Members to notify the Clerk of their intention to attend.

The Council authorised the Clerk to attend Pensions Training on 3rd August, if she is available.


	Interested members to notify Clerk to arrange booking

	15/16/41
	CORRESPONDENCE:

The Clerk confirmed that all correspondence had been circulated by email.
	

	15/16/42
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Vice Chairman and Councillor Evans signed the authorised cheques and letter of authority to cancel standing orders.
	

	15/16/43
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as the 29th September 2015 at St Thomas’ Church Extension, to commence at 7:30pm.  Cllr B Bateman gave her apologies in advance, as she will be on holiday.
A meeting of the Finance and General Purposes Committee will be arranged in mid- September.
Future meeting dates:

20th October 2015 – (Annual Place Plan Discussion)

24th November 2015 - (Budget Discussion)

26th January 2016 – (Precept Setting)

22nd March 2016


	

	15/16/44
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:
The Council resolved to clear the public from the room to consider business of a confidential nature.

1. Confidential Correspondence – Minutes recorded elsewhere 
2. Staff Salary Audit – Minutes recorded elsewhere


	

	
	There being no other business, the vice chairman closed the meeting at 10:30pm
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 29th September 2015


